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14.04.2015
Dear Senator
 


Office of the Australian Information Commissioner (OAIC)

On behalf of the Accountability Round Table (www.accountabilityrt.org) may I draw to your attention a serious anomaly in the government’s freedom of information framework.  
It arises out of the fact that, in anticipation of the Senate’s passage of the Freedom of Information Amendment (New Arrangements) Bill 2014 (OAIC Abolition Bill) which would have abolished the Office of the Australian Information Commissioner (OAIC), the government in the 2014-5 budget terminated the funding of the OAIC from December 2014.   
It became apparent, however, in October/November last year that the OAIC Abolition Bill would not be passed by the Senate.  Since then, the Government has not withdrawn the Bill  but allowed it to remain on the Government Order of Business (most recently, on 26 March, at No.14 - http://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/download/chamber/notices/c8cfe931-12fa-46ed-8f06-3f4f15a75631/toc_pdf/sen-np.pdf;fileType=application%2Fpdf ), and neither the Government, or the other members of the Senate, appear to have sought  a vote on the Bill in the Senate..

 The OAIC was established in 2010 as a major best practice reform to the operation of the Commonwealth freedom of information system which had failed. The ART supports these changes which markedly improved that system and the public’s access to information.  ART’s criticisms of the OAIC Abolition Bill and analysis of the case advanced in its support are set out in our Submission to the Legal and Constitutional Affairs Committee (http://www.aph.gov.au/Parliamentary_Business/Committees/Senate/Legal_and_Constitutional_Affairs/FIO_Amendment_Bill/Submissions -see Submission 23).  
We note that the principal justification that was advanced for the Bill is that the proposed reorganisation will result in an annual savings over the next 4 years of $ 2.55, a miniscule saving in the budgetary context to return a much improved critical element of our Commonwealth Government Integrity System to its previous failed condition.

 Our immediate concerns, however, are that the practical result of the 2014-15 Budget and the failure to properly process the Bill is that the Canberra Office of the OAIC has been closed and the Australian Information Commissioner, the highly respected Professor John McMillan, is operating from his home until the end of his contract in October 2015. Further, if the present situation is allowed to continue, 
· the public will have no freedom of information review and appeal system able to operate from the end of October this year, and 

· a precedent may inadvertently be set that will enable the Executive Branch of the Commonwealth to effectively amend legislation without Senate approval.

We have written to the Attorney- General, the Treasurer, and the Finance Minister seeking a public assurance that the Government will: 

· Withdraw the OAIC Bill, 

· Restore the previous level of resources to enable the OAIC to continue to perform its critical role, and

· Re-appoint Mr McMillan for a further term as Information Commissioner if he is willing to continue in that role.

We have asked that that assurance be given within 14 days of the receipt of the letters.  The latter were posted just before Easter and receipt should have occurred by 7 April.
We are writing to all Senators to draw these matters to their attention and to seek their support and action for the rejection of the OAIC Abolition Bill and the restoration in the 2015-16 Budget of the level of resources provided to the OAIC prior to the 2014-15 Budget.  
Yours Sincerely

The Hon Tim Smith QC
Chair Accountability Round Table

